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MINUTES

Montevallo City Council Work Session
April 10, 2017
5:30 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council Member Matt Walker and Council Member 
Jason Peterson were in attendance. 

Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.

Chief Jeremy Littleton presented the Police Department Report:
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Chief Bill Reid updated the council on activities at the Fire Department. He said March was 
busy with 109 calls. The box has been mounted to the new chassis for Rescue 21. They are 
working on attaching the light package. It should be ready in a month. The SCBA grant bid 
looks good. NAFECO was the sole bidder at $141,072 for 41 air packs. The Public Health & 
safety Committee recommends approving the bid. In addition, the Chief informed the 
council that they discussed a proposal with the Committee to use $90,000 of the money left 
to the Fire Department by Ms. Mahler to make improvements to Station #1. He said their 
volunteers would do the majority of the work, netting us around $250,000 worth of 
improvements for that $90,000 investment.  

Mayor Cost said the remaining $10,000 would be used to purchase AEDs for several 
locations around town.  The AEDs would be phased in, with the $10,000 being used for the 
first phase. The Committee also recommended these expenditures.

Council Member Walker stressed that the money for these items would come from the 
Mahler bequest. 

The City Clerk mentioned that we still do not have clear title to Station #1.

Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, informed the council that the Big Event was a he 
success. He said he could tell because there were a lot more brush piles set out around 
town after that weekend. As a result, his crews hare backlogged. Grass in the right-of-ways 
is coming up fast. He also mentioned again what a big help the Saturday litter clean-ups 
were.  He said he hopes that will continue. 

Mayor Cost said she hopes ValloPals will pick up where the Bicentennial Committee left off.

Mr. Hamby also noted that his crews continue to battle household items left along the 
roadside. 

Council member Nix reported that the Easter Egg Hunt is Saturday at 10 AM at Orr Park. He
encouraged everyone to attend, noting it is a lot of fun. 

Mr. Hamby reported that we had travel ball tournaments at three of our fields at Stephens 
Park last weekend. The MHS baseball team made the playoffs.  Girls’ softball has another 
month to go.  He also reminded everyone that Farm Day is Friday at MHS, with the parade 
on Saturday. 

Dwight Dellinger presented the Golf report:
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Council Member Nix informed the council that the Planning Commission approved the Taco
Bell site plan and has recommended its approval to the City Council. 

Allie Williams, Director of the Parnell Memorial Library, presented her report:
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Ms. Williams also asked the council to approve the expenditure of $500 from her 
unallocated reserve as a match for a LSTA grant.  

Council Member Bunt noted that the Library will soon be celebrating its 10 year 
anniversary.  Ms. Williams said they are holding a celebration with patrons on April 30th.
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Council Member Bunt then presented the following updates:
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Council Member Walker informed the council that the Finance Committee discussed the 
issue regarding fees charged by the Humane Society.  He said they recommend pursuing a 
flat rate agreement with the shelter so we know what our cost will be.  He said overall, the 
city’s financial condition remains solid. He also reminded everyone that the Chamber Golf 
Tournament will be held toward the end of the month. 

The Mayor then reviewed the remaining Agenda items with the council.

Council Member Nix detailed the Park & Recreation Committee’s recommendations 
regarding the Boys & Girls Club lease. 

The Montevallo Boys & Girls Club has expressed an interest in fully leasing the Park & Recreation 

Building.  As you know, the city currently leases the facility to the Boys & Girls Club five days a week. 

They “pay” us $1 a year in “rent” and cover 40% of the total utility costs each month. However, we 

reserve weekends for the possibility of community rentals. We rent the building on weekends at a rate of 

$150 per day and we stay pretty much booked year-round – generating around $6,000 a year in gross 

revenue. That revenue, however, is offset by the 60% in utility costs we pay, as well as cleaning fees of 

around $434 per month and $25 in pest control services, plus other maintenance costs. As such, keeping 

the building available for weekend rentals actually costs us $9,115 or more each year. 

Allowing the Boys & Girls Club to lease the building fulltime would allow them to expand youth activities 

and other programing over the weekend. Importantly, turning the full use of the facility over to the Club 

would also eliminate our operational loss of approximately $9,115 per year. Therefore, the Recreation, 

Preservation and Community Development Committee (Park & Rec) has recommended it is the best 

interest of the city to extend and expand our existing lease with the Boys & Girls Club to allow them full 

and autonomous use of the building. Of course, we would require them to accommodate both the city 

and county for elections, as well as partnering with us to host Arbor Day each year. We would also 

maintain a shared right to utilize the parking lot.  
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With all this in mind, we propose leasing the facility to the Boys & Girls Club at a rate of $1 per year for a 

period of 10 Years. Said lease would include a termination clause giving either party the unilateral right 

to cancel said agreement with a 120 day written notice. The Boys & Girls Club may make improvements 

to the facility as approved in writing by the council. If the council exercises its right to terminate the 

contract early, the city would agree to refund the Boys & Girls Club the depreciated cost of any 

improvements made by the Club which were authorized by the council.   

As mentioned before, this would be a “net” lease with the Club being responsible for its own utilities, 

maintenance and insurance. Naturally, we would also keep the building on our insurance to cover the 

city in the event of a major loss. However, we will not be obligated to make any maintenance or repairs 

to the facility.

We, therefore, request that the council authorize the mayor to enter into a new lease agreement / 

memorandum of understanding (MOU) between the City of Montevallo and the Montevallo Boys & Girls 

Club based on the aforementioned terms and conditions. 

Mayor Cost noted that Tom Walker at American Village has recommended the 
reappointment of Richard Anderson to that board. 

Council Member Bunt asked if there was a way to identify some temporary handicapped parking 

spaces between Shelby and Middle Streets during construction. She said she heard concerns from 

the hair salon that their elderly clients had trouble finding a convenient place to park at the Hair 

Station and Smitherman’s. 

 Mayor Cost mentioned that we had originally discussed using a van to shuttle people 

around town during construction. However, this has not seemed to be needed, thus far.  She

said she will talk to the contractor about adding handicapped spaces. 

Montevallo City Council Meeting
April 10, 2017
6:00 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council Member Matt Walker and Council Member 
Jason Peterson were in attendance. 

PUBLIC HEARING – TACALA (Taco Bell) Site Plan

Mayor Cost opened the public hearing at 6:01 p.m.

Mike Gray with TACALA explained their plans for the new Taco Bell.

Mayor Cost reminded everyone that the site plan was recommended by the Planning 
Commission as detailed in the following:
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Council Member Bunt asked what the main sign will look like. Mr. Gray explained that the 
only signage will be that identified on the building itself. He said they have tried to keep 
with the character of our historic downtown.   

Council Member Nix asked about the brick wall. Mr. Gray explained that, as suggested by 
the city’s guidelines, their intent was to maintain the building site-line and block the view 
of their on-site parking as much as practicable.   

There being no other questions or comments, the hearing was closed at 6:04 pm.

Meeting Call to Order

Mayor Cost called the regular meeting to order at 6:04 p.m.

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 3/27/17 Council Member Walker made a
motion to approve the minutes from March 27, 2017 as corrected. Council Member Nix 
seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Recognitions / Awards:

Proclamation Honoring Billy Rockco - Mayor Cost presented the following proclamation to 

Mr. Rockco’s wife, Beth:
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Alabama Organ Center Proclamation – Since there was no one present to receive this 

proclamation, Mayor Cost said she would present it to them at a later date:

Safehouse Proclamation: Mayor Cost presented the following:
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Parental Alienation Prevention Week Presentation – As approve at the last meeting, Mayor 

Cost and Council Member Nix presented the following:
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Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council:

Brianna Thomas requested the council help support the UM Chapter of the NAACP’s 
fundraising event in September.  She asked that they be permitted to use the basketball 
court at the library and that the city waive all business license and other vendor fees. She 
also asked for help with EMS. 

The Mayor said we can also help promote their event on our city websites.

Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills:

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 

earlier. 

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 

Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 

Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier. 

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 

Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier.

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 

Commission, Main Street) – Discussed earlier.

Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to approve payment of the bills as presented. 

Council Member Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Consent Agenda: NONE

New Business:

TACALA (Taco Bell) Site Plan Approval – As recommended by the Planning Commission, 

Mayor Cost said she would work with the Main Street Design Committee to approve the 

final design choices for Taco Bell. Council Member Nix made a motion to approve Site Plan 

and authorize the Mayor to give the final approval of the design choices. Council Member 

Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
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Mike Gray thanked the council and said they will coordinate their efforts with the 
Streetscape contractors.  Once they begin work, it should take around 11 weeks to 
complete the project.  

Mayor Cost welcomed Taco Bell to Montevallo.

Fire Dept SCBA Bid Award – NAFECO - Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to 

approve the low (sole) bidder of NAFECO and to authorize the purchase of $41 air packs at 

a cost of $141, 072 as part of the SCBA grant. Council Member walker seconded.  ALL AYES .

. . MOTION APPROVED. 

Approval of Fred’s ABC Off Premises Retail Beer and Wine & Tobacco Licenses – Council 

Member Walker made a motion to approve ABC licenses for Fred’s. Council Member Nix 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
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USDA Presentation, Robert Macon – Robert Macon with USDA discussed a variety of 

programs his agency offers which could benefit the city and its citizens.  Anyone interested 

in learning specifics about these programs can contact him at Robert.macon@al.usda.gov.

UM Class Presentation – Dr. Caplow - Tori Sanders presented her class’ proposal to the 

council. They recommended using funds from the city’s Sanitation Account to purchase 

new trash cans for Main Street and to re-paint six of our existing cans green in order to use 

them for collecting recyclables. She said the entire project should cost the city around 

$3,000. She asked the council to make a decision quickly because her class ends soon and 

they want to help to paint the cans. 

Mayor Cost said this is a proposal worthy of consideration.

Council Member Nix asked who would pick up the recycling.  Mayor Cost explained that our

crews would pick up the recycling along with the trash from the other cans like we do now. 

We’d collect the recycling bags and turn them over to Waste Pro for processing. 

 Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the expenditure of up to $3,000 from 

the city’s Sanitation Reserve Account to carry out this project. Council Member  Bunt 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Boys & Girls Club Lease –

Council Member Nix asked if they plan to continue to rent the facility to the public when 

they are not using it. 

Freda Shivers explained that other clubs do not rent out their facilities, so she doubted they

would approve the rental of this one. However, she said they would honor any rentals 

currently on the books. However, she said she would do her best to see if that can be done. 

Mayor Cost pointed out that the facility would still be available to the city for events such as

Arbor Day and Elections. 

Council Member Nix made a motion to authorize the Mayor to enter into an agreement with

the Boys & Girls Club upon the terms and conditions previously discussed. Council Member

Goldsmith seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Memorandum of Agreement

By and between the
City of Montevallo and Montevallo Boys & Girls Club

mailto:Robert.macon@al.usda.gov
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The City of Montevallo hereby agrees to allow the Montevallo Boys & Girls Club (BGC) to 

lease the city’s Recreation Center for its organizational activities for $1.00 per year for a 

period of 10 years; and

The City hereby declares that the Recreation Center is “surplus” and is not needed for 

public or municipal purposes, except as further defined herein; and

The City finds that the agreement for less than adequate consideration serves a public 

purpose and promotes the general health, safety, morals, and welfare of the public; and 

The BGC has the flexibility to rent out the building on weekends but said lease would be 

between the BGC and renter; and

The BGC hereby agrees to indemnify and defend the City in the event of an accident or 

injury; and

It is understood and agreed that the BGC is not the City's "agent, servant or employee" and 

that the City does not reserve any right to control the use of the facilities when it is being 

rented to a third party; and

The BGC is responsible for all utilities; and

The BGC is responsible for regular maintenance and housekeeping. Larger issues such as 

roof replacements or significant plumbing or electrical issues will be considered on a case-

by-case basis; and 

Any improvements to building that BGC proposes would need council approval; and

The City reserves the rights to utilize space for Arbor Day, as well as Municipal and County 

Elections; and 

Main parking lot is to remain available for public parking; and

Senior center parking lot would is designated for senior center business only M-F 8:00 a.m. 

– 6:00 p.m.; and

The BGC agrees to maintain a minimum $2 million dollar liability insurance policy on the 

property naming the City of Montevallo as additional insured; and

Either party may terminate this agreement with 120 days written notice; and

If the City exercises its right to early termination, the city agrees to reimburse the BGC for 

the undepreciated portion of any authorized improvements made by the BGC to the facility;

and 
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Upon termination, the BGC agrees to leave the premises in as good or better condition than 

it was delivered to them. 

Agreed to this ___ day of ____________, 2017.

By:

City of Montevallo

______________________________________

Montevallo Boys & Girls Club

______________________________________

Old Business:

ALAGASCO (update) – No new news.

Board Appointments

American Village Education Building Authority – Reappoint Richard Anderson until 

November 8, 2021.  Council Member Bunt made a motion to approve the reappointment. 

Council Member Nix seconded. Council Member Walker ABSTAINED. ALL OTHERS VOTED 

AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Other Business:

Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to approve the Fire Department’s request to use

$90,000 of the Mahler funds to make improvements to Fire Station #1 and the other 

$10,000 to purchase AEDs. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION 

APPROVED. 
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Council Member Bunt made a motion to approve $500 from the Library’s unallocated 

reserve as a grant match. Council Member Walker seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION 

APPROVED. 

Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to waive the business license and vendor fees 

for the NAACP event in September and to allow them use of the basketball court at the 

library. Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Abigail Heuton presented an update from the Montevallo Junior Council. She said they are
working on getting more businesses to participate in the Refresh program. She also said
they are working on the city’s app.

Council Member Bunt asked if they are still working on the Japanese Festival. Ms. Heuton
said they were but that she did not have any details on that yet.

Mayor Cost said the council appreciates everything they are doing.

Citizen Participation: NONE

There being no further business before the council, Council Member Nix made a motion to
adjourn. Council Member Goldsmith seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at
6:51 p.m.

Submitted by:

Herman Lehman
City Clerk




